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YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, March 7, 2024
3:00 p.m.

Present:  N. Agrawal, F. Ahmad, P. Angermeyer, J. Baarbé, J. Babb, S. Bailey, Q. Barrios van der Valk, M. Becker, N. Blake, M. Cao, N. Coulter, N. Couto, P. Darke, A. Di Bartolomeo, A. Dibo-Amany, R. Freckleton, I. Garrett, M. Goitom, M. Gordon, A. Gorgani Dorcheh, L. Grier, R. Hili, S. Hussain, R. Kruger, N. Lagerlöf, J. Lam, , S. MacDonald, A. MacLachlan (Dean), A. MacLennan, H. Macrae, N. Madras, G. Melenka, W. Moir, H. Moore, S. Moradian, S. Nijhawan, A. O’Connell, K. Ogata, T. Ojo, J.P. Paluzzi, P. Piluris, M. Porporato, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), J. Samuel, S. Sansone, M.M. Schiff (Secretary), L. Seiler, S. Tufts, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Van Viegen, J. Vig, P. Wood, M. Zabrocki, M. Zryd

Guest:  J. Atallah, T. Bhoola, S. Burley Hollows, K. Joseph, M. Layton, M. Sa’d

Regrets:   R. Hornsey, A. Hudson, J. Kowlessar, B. Meisner, V. Shah, Z. Spicer  

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Faculty Council to the meeting.

He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

The Chair asked all members of Council to acknowledge the land where they are located, and those who had come before, towards a peaceable sharing of space and resources.

Chair Reisenleitner informed Council that a motion had been received for which there would be a vote to potentially revise the agenda, with the vote to revise the agenda to be considered after the meeting’s guests had presented.

2. Graduate Wellness Update
Graduate Student Wellness Resource List (.docx) | Graduate Student Wellness Information Sheet (.docx)
Guest: Michael Sa'd, Manager, Graduate Student Wellness Services
Chair Markus Reisenleitner introduced Michael S’ad, noting that he was particularly glad to have guests to speak about these resources for graduate students.
Michael Sa'd, Manager, Graduate Student Wellness Services, addressed Council, informing councillors that graduate students could meet with a wellness professional for 15-minute sessions, not limited to personal, health, responsibilities, or the range of issues students may need to explore over a longer duration in further sessions.  There are three ways in which to meet:  via online portal, over the phone, or in person at the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ 230 York Lanes offices.
On behalf of Faculty Council, Chair Reisenleitner thanked Mr. S’ad.
3. York University Libraries' Support for Grant-funded Research Projects
Presentation (.pptx)
Guest: Kris Joseph, Acting Director, Digital Scholarship Infrastructure (Assistant Librarian), Scott Library
Kris Joseph, Acting Director, Digital Scholarship Infrastructure, talked with Council about library support for individuals applying for grants.  Libraries offer in-kind support for grant applications, largely for SSHRC but in other areas as well such as Heritage Canada, CEWIL, and Canada Council.  The library is currently supporting 11 grants and has signed 12 memos of support for applications supported in the past year.  Mr. Joseph spoke about the “value-added services” the library may provide:  computational research methods and tools; digital preservation; exhibits and discovery; the media creation lab; metadata consultation; open-access publishing; research data management; and research visibility and impact.  He described the process by which the library provides assistance which commences with a signed letter.  These services should be of great interest to graduate students, he stated, who may contact the library prior to grant submissions to allow for time for consultation.  Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, Wes Moir asked about services for postdoctoral researchers; Mr. Joseph responded that with services also available to them, he will revise the presentation file to make this clear.  Chair Markus Reisenleitner praised the York libraries as an underestimated treasure, and spoke about one of the earliest dissertations that utilized the Media Creation Lab.
Questions followed about the availability of journals, particularly in biology and health fields.  The Open Access fund, Kris Joseph replied, was limited to $50,000 but transformative agreements may open up much more.  Journal changes may follow soon.
The Chair expressed Council’s appreciation for this presentation.
4. Office of Sustainability Fall Update
Presentation (.pptx)
Guest: Mike Layton, Chief Sustainability Officer
Mike Layton, York University’s Chief Sustainability Officer, addressed Faculty Council in November 2023, and returned to this meeting in order to provide an update.  He spoke about the University’s institutional sustainability strategy, which is under review, and which includes a series of recommendations for the President and senior staff.  In March and April 2024 there will be a series of workshops.  He discussed the goal to align more closely with York’s guiding frameworks and principles, discussing how they overlap, including DEDI, environmental and social considerations.  There are also more aspirational objectives including the target of net zero Scope 1 and Scope 2 by 2040.  (For information about Scopes 1 and 2, please see the linked presentation file, p. 11, Defining Emissions by Scope~CAUBO).  Mr. Layton applauded the Faculty for its advancements.  He invited interested graduate students to become involved.  He also outlined research for new green building standards and travel policies, and discussed sustainability project funding.
Councillors asked about the possibility of related entrance scholarships.  A question was also raised about the net zero target being met by carbon offsets.  Mr. Layton replied that it is hoped that the purchase of offsets will not be necessary but other initiatives like solar panel roofs are being explored.  For example, Glendon College is investigating recovering heating from campus sewers, which may offset up to 90% of current emissions, at a cost saving, and with a significant reduction in deferred maintenance costs.
Chair Reisenleitner thanked Mr. Layton for this update and looked forward to future updates.
5. Hortative Motion, Additional Motion
Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh, President, Graduate Students' Association
Consultations followed last meeting’s discussions, and a new motion was distributed with this meeting’s agenda.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
"BIRT: FGS council stands firm in protecting the freedom of speech and academic freedom of all students and faculty. We condemn all acts of harassment, threats, abuse, and doxxing that target either individual students or groups of students – whether online, in print, or, for example, as when, on October 17, 2023, York students were “named and shamed” by a government minister in the provincial legislature – and we affirm the rights of our students to express their views on matters of conscience, without the threat of sanction or intimidation. FGS council offers its support and solidarity to students who have suffered such online and offline abuse and harassment."
The motion will be forwarded to Senate Executive Committee.
Another motion was recommended for inclusion on this meeting’s agenda.  Chair Markus Reisenleitner called for discussion.  Councillor and Director of the Graduate Program in Political Science Heather Macrae introduced the motion and provided background for Council’s consideration.  
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, and with the requisite 2/3 majority required for the motion’s inclusion achieved,
“that the motion be included in the meeting agenda.”
Chair Reisenleitner added the motion to the meeting’s Other Business agenda section.
6. Minutes (Previous Meeting, February 1, 2024) (.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

7. Business Arising from the Minutes 
There was no business arising from the minutes.

8. Dean's Remarks
Dean Alice MacLachlan provided an update on the labour disruption, noting that many of those on strike are our colleagues and graduate students.  She discussed how best to support students.  The Faculty is exploring academic accommodations.
Replying to a question about the suspension of graduate classes, Dean MacLachlan stated that since the advent of the SHARP model the responsibility for graduate curriculum had been centralized to anchor Faculties.
Councillor and Director of the Graduate Program in Cinema & Media Studies Mike Zryd asked about the difference for undergraduate and graduate students with respect to dropping courses.  Dean MacLachlan explained that is not beneficial for graduate students to withdraw from courses, and that remediation scenarios are being reviewed.  Councillor Patricia Wood, Director, Graduate Program in Gender, Feminist & Women’s Studies, noted that she is also a member of the Senate Executive Committee which is awaiting and will welcome input from the Faculty of Graduate Studies on remediation and academic integrity.  Councillors discussed Faculty Council’s oversight on academic matters.  Chair Markus Reisenleitner noted that Council has responsibility for advising Senate on a remediation plan, to be weighed against the academic governance of all graduate programs.  The Chair noted that the issue will be on the agenda of Council’s Academic Planning & Policy Committee at its meeting in the week following.  Councillors asked again about the continuation of graduate courses, with anchor Faculties rejecting rationales for their suspension.  The Chair reminded councillors that the topic may be discussed further, or even at a special meeting of Council if held for that purpose.  
9.  Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee ~ Submission in Support of DEDI Motion
For approval
Motion (.docx)
Reflective questions (.docx)
Approved by the Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee on January 22, 2024, and by the Academic Planning & Policy Committee on February 14, 2024
Councillor Mike Zabrocki, Chair of Council’s Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee, spoke about this motion.  The Committee had been asked by Council for material ways it could infuse and address principles of DEDI.  The Committee met many times and distilled the result into the motion now presented for approval, which embeds the following practices:
1. Require new and returning standing committee members to complete the Decolonizing, Equity, Diversity & Inclusion (DEDI) Toolkit modules annually
2. Make available reflective questions informed by York University’s DEDI Strategy to be reviewed by graduate programs prior to recommending academic honesty penalties, as well as by AAHC when considering academic honesty penalty and appeals decisions
3. Provide ongoing communication to the graduate community in the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ (FGS) e-newsletter on academic honesty matters to continually foster awareness and share best practices

Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir, who supports the Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee, noted that revisions to the Committee’s mandate were not seen as necessary, as the updated practice puts in place these operational elements moving forward.  He referenced the reflective questions also included with the agenda, which will be shared to ensure that decision-making and rationales reflect the new standards.  The Committee commenced this undertaking at the request of Council, consulted with the Vice-President of Equity, People & Culture, and engaged with York experts.  Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith praised the efforts of Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee Chair Mike Zabrocki.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the revised operational procedures of the Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee be APPROVED.”
10. Changes in Faculty Regulations ~ Admission: English Language Proficiency
For approval
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir
Motion (.docx)
Approved by Academic Planning & Policy Committee on February 14, 2024
Associate Director Moir introduced this item for Council’s consideration.  He reported that the York University English Language Institute has updated admission-related tests.  The “Academic Program” has been revised to “Essential English,” and “YUELI Graduate Studies Preparation Program (GSPP)” has been revised to “English for Graduate Studies with Distinction,” “a refreshed program with the same standards dedicated to preparing students for advanced study.”  Faculty of Graduate Studies’ regulations are being updated accordingly.
Councillor Saskia van Viegen, a member of the Graduate Program in Linguistics & Applied Linguistics, raised issues related to consultation as well as claims about language acquisition.  Associate Director Moir spoke about YUELI’s attempt to ensure continuity with previous offerings.
It was agreed that consideration of this motion should be deferred for further consultation.
11. Updates to Regulations ~ Graduate Programs (new sections)
For discussion
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir
Motion (.docx)
Senate Academic nomenclature: professional Master's (.docx)
Chair Markus Reisenleitner introduced this discussion, and Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir elaborated with a presentation.  Associate Director Moir noted that in late 2021, the Ontario Council of Academic Vice-Presidents approved a Quality Council definition for professional Master’s degrees.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies initiated discussions with Senate’s Academic Standards, Curriculum and Pedagogy Committee (ASCP) to revise the university’s academic nomenclature in light of this, to “ensure greater alignment with provincial definitions,” to “inform the Student System Renewal Program,” to “differentiate between professional- and research-based Master’s students,” and to “contribute to the development of resources supporting program proponents in the creation of new graduate offerings.”
Senate’s Academic Standards Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee recently approved changes to the nomenclature and encouraged the Faculty of Graduate Studies to develop further guidance in this area, leading to the graduate program descriptions presented for discussion.  It was noted that professional doctoral degrees are common in other institutions but not at York so far.
Associate Director Moir asked Council if the proposed descriptions reflect the breadth of graduate programs at the institution and provide appropriate guidance to the graduate community.  New rules distinguish programs as “research, scholarly or creative ventures.”  Do the descriptions, he asked, “respect how standard program offerings prepare students for a wealth of opportunities post-graduation?”  He explained that professional doctorates may include education as well as medical, pharmacology, and optometry.  Councillors expressed appreciation for these guidelines which will inform new courses, new modes of delivery, and new programs.  Dean Alice MacLachlan also expressed appreciation and noted that the definition of professional degrees assists in the identification of what is important about research degrees.  Councillor Naomi Couto spoke about the course-based Graduate Program in Public Policy, Administration & Law.  Associate Director Moir noted that both professional and research-based programs may be coursework-only but will have distinguishing features beyond that.  Councillor and Director of the Graduate Program in Conference Interpreting Qjinti Barrios van der Valk noted that their program only has two faculty members while there are pressures to have fewer graduate courses, and wondered if such issues are addressed by these distinctions.  Associate Director Moir acknowledged these questions, amongst others reflecting capstone degree requirements and teaching structures in professional offerings, and replied that they will be investigated.
The proposal will return to a subsequent Council agenda.  Chair Reisenleitner thanked Mr. Moir for his efforts and Council for this discussion.
12. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee
Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee representative Saskia Van Viegen reported that the Senate committee had met twice in the previous month.  The Committee considered a report from Markham Campus involving Fall/Winter applications for undergraduate and graduate students.  The Vice-President Research & Innovation reported to the Senate Committee on federal policy related to sensitive research.  Military, national defence and state security research will not be funded.  There was also discussion about the aftermath of the 2018 CUPE strike.  The Senate Committee also reviewed the potential effects of the three-year tuition freeze on the University budget.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked the Faculty’s Senate representatives, including Senate Executive Committee representative Naomi Couto for filling this role at a time that is necessarily more demanding.
There were no other reports this month.
13. Senate Synopses
For information
Summaries of Senate meetings of January 25 and February 15, 2024 (pdf/URL)
The Senate synopses were received for information.
14. Other Business
Earlier in the meeting, Council voted to include this motion on the agenda.
Councillor and Director of the Graduate Program in Political Science Heather Macrae spoke about a police presence near the Sentinel Road picket line.  Councillor Reiss Kruger and others spoke about conflicting reports on the reasons for police being present.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
"Motion: FGS Council calls on the York University Administration to investigate and explain the circumstances of disproportionate police presence and subsequent police actions at the Sentinel Road entrance on Monday, March 4, 2024, when police prevented picketing by CUPE 3903 and arrested York Graduate Student Kevin Donaldson. We further call on the York University Administration to protect its students and employees from police aggression, harassment, and intimidation on and off the picket lines by liaising with police and ensuring that members of the York community can engage in lawful labour action without fear and intimidation."
The motion was forwarded to Senate Executive Committee.   Senate subsequently advised that it would more correctly be forwarded to the President and Provost, and the Council Chair duly forwarded the motion to them.
Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh, President, Graduate Students' Association, asked if Council will continue meeting at 3:00 p.m. during the ongoing CUPE strike.  Chair Reisenleitner replied that the question will be discussed further.
15. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 5:32 p.m.
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